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MINUTES  
 CHART WOOD SCHOOL LOCAL GOVERNING BODY (LGB) MEETING  

13th FEBRUARY 2020 AT 3.00PM 
 
 
Present:  Kathrine Everett, Chair (KE) 

Graham Payne, Principal (GP) 
Ian Bowers, Governor (IB) 
 Shirley Bryant, Parent Governor (SB) 

 Kelly Phillips, Governor (KP) 
 Stephanie Hill, Governor (SH) 
 Ruth Duggan, Governor (RD) 
 Geoff Tanner, Governor (GT) 
  

In attendance: Laurie Cornwell, OHC&AT Executive Principal/Deputy CEO (LC) 
 Liam McGovern, observer (LG) 

 Suzanna Challenger, Clerk 
 
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 
  
The Chair welcomed all present and introduced LG as a potential new portfolio 
governor for finance. 
  
 
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
  
There were no apologies. 
 
 
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no new declarations of interest. 
 
 
4. VISION FOR CHART WOOD SCHOOL AND NEXT STEPS 
 
GP outlined his vision for the school, saying he has worked with staff to collectively 
map out the journey to outstanding. Key development points identified include a more 
bespoke approach to pupil needs and ambitions, more safe spaces for pupils, an 
appropriate and engaging curriculum that is motivating to pupils, and an integrated 
therapeutic approach that supports learning engagement. GP acknowledged the 
ongoing and wide-ranging support from the Trust which is enabling rapid development 
to take place, while noting that whole school efforts to change the school culture are 
ongoing and will take time to embed. 
 
 

i) Changes to school day 
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In terms of immediate next steps, a number of changes will be implemented after half 
term. The nurture-based approach, with pupils remaining in one class, will be extended 
to Years 8 and 9, as GP and staff have observed that pupils respond well to the stability 
and familiarity offered by this model. GP also outlined changes to the school day. 
Three sets of tutor time (at the start of the day, after lunch and before home time) aim 
to reduce stressful transitions and promote engagement with learning via structured 
discussion time in a safe space. Changes to end of day processes are also being 
trialled, as this is a frequent flashpoint for anxiety among pupils. Staff have been 
informed of the changes to the timetable and understand the rationale. 
 
The new timetable will also afford greater CPD opportunities for staff. More strategic 
CPD planning is already underway with support from the OHC&AT Training School, 
and GP shared the new training calendar with governors. 
 
David Thomas, currently seconded to Chart Wood’s SLT from his role as Deputy 
Principal of Orchard Hill College, has previously updated governors on the improved 
curriculum and this is now bedding in. GP advised that careers provision will be moving 
to an Information, Advice and Guidance (IAG) model for now in order to make it more 
immediately meaningful for pupils, with a greater focus on delivering practical lessons 
that develop pupils’ knowledge through life skills. 
 
SH asked whether discrete subjects would be taught during the three daily tutor time 
sessions. GP said yes, noting the importance of using every minute of the school day 
for educational provision. The morning session (40 minutes) will be subject-based. 
The post-lunch session (20 minutes) sets the children up for engagement in lessons, 
and end of day (20 minutes) is reflection time to review what went well/what could be 
better next time. The system will be monitored and reviewed as necessary. 
 

ii) Behaviour 
 
Governors discussed ongoing work to refine and develop the whole school culture 
around behaviour. GP circulated CWS’s Positive Behaviour Framework, saying staff 
have asked for clarity around how to manage different types of behaviour incident; the 
framework provides guidance on appropriate strategies and reporting lines, using a 
RAG-rated incident scale. KP asked whether pupils have individual behaviour plans. 
GP said they do not at present, and acknowledged that this needs to happen. KP said 
that while the framework provides a useful reference for staff in terms of responding 
to individual incidents, it does not provide guidance on identifying and addressing the 
drivers of challenging behaviour and therefore risks focusing staff’s attention on 
managing the effect, rather than helping to resolve the cause. KP suggested that 
pupils be involved in writing their own behaviour plans, in order to help them identify 
their emotions and responses, and GP agreed to implement this. 
 
GP demonstrated positive behaviour resources, saying the school intends to trial these 
from March 2020 onwards. With support from LC, work is ongoing to improve staff 
understanding around physical interventions; GP acknowledged that staff have 
historically sometimes been too quick to restrain pupils and the team is moving forward 
on that now. Very clear expectations have now been conveyed to staff about the 
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judicious use of restraint with explicit references to OHCAT, and therefore school, 
policy and practice, in line with national statutory guidance. This culture shift must go 
hand-in-hand with high quality CPD and high levels of support from senior leadership, 
as well as sharp and focused data-tracking in order to discern the real-time impact of 
this more developmental approach. 
 
There was discussion around anti-bullying initiatives. GP said both pupil and staff 
understanding of bullying needs further work, and there will be dedicated tutor time 
over the next few weeks to reinforce the right messages. Training was given to staff in 
January and follow up sessions will take place as part of the wider training programme 
within the new school day. IB asked whether bullying is a problem within the school. 
GP said yes, that there is some active bullying along with an element of self-protective 
participation. Governors agreed that it is important to ensure that the school takes the 
right approach and delivers consistent message. KE noted that involving pupils in their 
behaviour plans will be key in supporting this. 
 
RD asked whether staff and pupils are aware of the definition of bullying. GP said it 
has been discussed and needs reinforcing, to ensure consistency. RD asked whether 
a log is kept of bullying incidents and GP confirmed that it is. 
 
RD asked about the biggest category of bullying. GP said it is mainly physical, with 
low levels of racism or homophobia. There is some cyberbullying, and processes will 
be in place after half term to ensure that pupils do not enter the school building until 
they have handed in their phones. RD asked whether resilience work is done with 
those involved in bullying. GP said it is, but this needs to be more robust. RD offered 
to share some resources around depersonalisation of bullying and GP welcomed this. 
 
ACTION: RD to send anti-bullying resources to GP. 
 
GP shared a guide sheet for restorative conversations. End of day staff debrief 
sessions now include thorough before-during-after discussions of incidents, in order 
to identify any contributing factors/triggers, what went well and ‘even better ifs’. This 
holistic focus enables more effective bespoke planning for pupils, as with a pupil who 
was regularly displaying anxiety-driven challenging behaviour during outdoor 
education. Offering this pupil an alternative option (extra maths sessions) has reduced 
his anxiety and enabled the pupil to enjoy and re-engage with his learning. 
 
GP advised that he is looking at ways to improve administrative processes within the 
school, including moving to full use of SIMS for behaviour tracking and other relevant 
data collection – staff will receive SIMS training in March, with full roll out planned for 
Summer 1. 
 
iii) Quality of teaching and learning 

 
GP shared the Teacher Evaluation Schedule (TES) with governors. This term’s target 
is not less than 3b and recent observations indicate that it has largely been met. KE 
noted that this represents a significant improvement in quality of teaching. IB asked 
about consistency of assessment. GP said that monitoring is carried out by SLT and 
Jo Yarlett (OHC&AT Director of Training School), who then debrief to ensure that 
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observations are consistent in terms of strengths and areas for development. Staff are 
responding well to the breadth of quality monitoring offered by the TES e.g. using 
displays to demonstrate progress. KE requested that the next meeting include a 
progress report on quality of teaching against the original baseline. GP agreed, saying 
he would expect to see an average of 3a by then. 
 
ACTION: GP to update governors on TES progress against baseline at March 5th 
LGB meeting. 
 
LC noted that Chart Wood has high numbers of unqualified teachers, which makes it 
harder to implement improvement strategies such as peer mentoring. The increased 
focus on CPD is already having a heartening effect, with teachers taking points on 
board; however, there is still much to do. The next round of observations are in two 
weeks and GP said that those who are below the 3b expectation will receive additional 
support and coaching with a further observation 2 weeks into the next half term. If they 
are unable to reach the 3b expectation by then, formal proceedings will start.  
 
IB asked whether the TES includes an element of penalty as well as reward. There 
was discussion around the purpose of the TES, namely that it is a tool to drive up 
quality of teaching and learning – staff are expected to engage not just for pay-related 
reasons, but because they are motivated to become better teachers and deliver 
outstanding education to pupils. Governors agreed that staff have access to a great 
CPD offer via the Trust, including teaching qualifications and specialist SEND 
knowledge that offers a strong theoretical underpinning to working with pupils with 
additional needs. The TES uses several evidence bases which helps to provide a 
robust and holistic understanding of quality, rather than judgement being based on a 
one-off outstanding lesson. GP said he intends to plan TES activities into the schedule 
so that staff know what’s happening week by week. 
 
RD asked whether the core subject leads are qualified teachers. GP said no, although 
both are in the process of gaining qualified teacher status via the Trust’s in-house 
qualification (the Diploma in Education & Training). RD asked whether they are being 
supported to observe their peers in good or outstanding OHCAT schools. GP said this 
had not been able to happen as yet due to problems with cover, but that it is planned 
for Spring half term 2. KE added that such visits can be prioritised for staff according 
to their TES scores and plans. Staff are also being paired in-house according to 
particular strengths e.g. planning/delivery. RD offered to provide further hands-on 
support around developing teacher quality, and GP accepted this offer. 
 
ACTION: RD and GP to discuss support for subject leads. 
 
SB asked how unqualified subject leads could be expected to support pupils to gain 
strong exam results in English and maths. GP acknowledged that this is a fair question, 
but said that unqualified teachers can still be good teachers e.g. both subject leads 
are strong in terms of developing pupils’ life-readiness skills. Governors discussed 
recruitment challenges: teacher recruitment is difficult nationally, more so in special 
schools and even more so in SEMH schools which can offer a particularly challenging 
environment. The ‘temp to perm’ model can sometimes be successful in recruiting new 
staff, but is dependent on the quality of agency staff. LC also highlighted that being a 
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good teacher in an SEMH school requires a more heterogeneous skill set – an 
Outstanding qualified subject lead from a mainstream school would not necessarily be 
able to deliver high quality teaching and learning to an SEMH cohort. 
 
iv) Progress on Dorking site and further actions required 

 
GP reported that the new site is progressing well and will be much more fit for purpose. 
He had a positive meeting with the surveyor last week and has been pleased to 
observe positive discussion around the move in the staff room. Restorative work to the 
sports hall following the recent fire is well underway. Parents will have an opportunity 
to view plans/resources and discuss the new site at the upcoming parents’ evening on 
19th March. Staff visits will be timetabled in after Easter to enable planning for use of 
space, and student visits will take place in the summer term in order to support smooth 
transition to the new site. IB asked about the budget and GP said he would present 
this at the next meeting. 
 
ACTION: GP to present budget for new site at next meeting. 
 
IB asked whether all pupils and staff will be transferring over. GP said all pupils bar 
the Y11 leavers would be transferring; he anticipates that some staff may choose to 
move on due to the increased travel time, and a recruitment strategy will be 
implemented accordingly. KE suggested using Surrey Special Phase Council to assist 
with recruitment and GP agreed. 
 
ACTION: GP to contact Surrey Special Phase Council to discuss recruitment for 
new school vacancies. 
 
GP intends to consult with pupils, families and stakeholders re. a new name for the 
school once it moves to the new site. Ellie Stevens (OHC&AT’s Head of Marketing & 
Communications) will be coming to the school after half term to support with the 
consultation process. 
 
GT requested that GP present the site plans of the new building at the next meeting, 
and this was agreed. 
 
ACTION: GP to present site plans at next LGB meeting. 
 

v) School Development Plan (SDP) and Self-Evaluation Form (SEF) 
 
GP advised that the SDP is complete; due to the need for rapid improvement, and the 
sometimes reactive nature of the environment, inevitably it is not a fixed document 
and is therefore constantly evolving; however, the headline priorities are fixed and are 
being clearly targeted. 
 
ACTION: GP to circulate SDP to governors ahead of March LGB meeting. 
 
KE advised that that governors should also refer to her latest Ethos Vision & Strategy 
portfolio report (available via GovernorHub) which contains relevant actions and 
updates. She highlighted that, pending the appointment of LG as Finance & Resources 
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governor, all portfolios are now filled and therefore now is the time to ensure that 
portfolio visits are continuously carried out and reported. Governors AGREED to 
conduct ‘deep dives’ into their portfolio areas starting after February half term. 
 
The SEF is complete in its first iteration and provides a good starting point from which 
it can become more nuanced and a more real-time, reflective tool. 
 
ACTION: GP to circulate SEF to governors ahead of March LGB meeting. 
 
vi) Training and CPD 

 
GP acknowledged the ongoing support of OHC&AT staff including the Training School 
in planning and implementing the new CPD schedule, and circulated copies of the 
updated training plan. This includes specific safeguarding sessions delivered by the 
OHC&AT Director of Safeguarding & Learning Support, a series of four sessions 
around resilience delivered by an experienced therapist, and risk assessment training 
co delivered by Jo Yarlett and the OHC&AT Health & Safety lead, as well as ongoing 
teaching and learning sessions delivered by LC, David Thomas and Jo Yarlett. 
 
vii) Leadership changes and next steps 
 
LC notified governors that Jo Gale (Deputy Headteacher) will be leaving this week. 
The vacancy will be filled by an interim Deputy while recruitment for a September 2020 
substantive post is underway. Further reorganisation is needed but this needs to be 
timed appropriately, in terms of aligning change management with the ongoing 
business of school improvement. 
 
Governors discussed recruitment and staffing. The staff structure is being revised to 
ensure maximum effectiveness; English, maths and ICT are key recruitment areas and 
SLT is also looking at the student support team. The Safeguarding team structure is 
also being developed by Rachael Samuels (DSL) and SLT, with support from the wider 
OHCAT DSL network. GT suggested that it would be helpful to have an improved and 
more structured induction for new agency staff to guard against the ‘culture shock’ of 
entering such a challenging environment. GP agreed, saying that Tamsin Evans 
(Office Manager) has developed an information pack for new starters, as well as a 
‘trial day’ process to test the fit between staff member and school. 
 
viii) Staff absence 
 
Governors discussed staff absence. LC noted that while some absence is genuine 
and unavoidable, there remain ongoing issues with other members of staff and robust 
action will be taken where necessary in order to mitigate the negative impact of 
absence on pupils and colleagues. KP asked whether the staff members in question 
have been met with, saying that it’s crucial for staff to see that persistent absence is 
being addressed. GP said this had not happened yet due to capacity challenges, but 
that a plan is in place for OHC&AT HR and SLT to meet with the relevant staff 
members immediately after half term. RD suggested looking at possible incentives for 
good attendance, and GP agreed that this might be of benefit going forward. 
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ACTION: GP to update governors at next meeting on staff attendance figures 
and any supportive work undertaken. 
 
ix) Safeguarding 

 
Surrey County Council conducted a safeguarding audit at the end of January; the 
report is still pending, but GP and KP agreed that the audit process was supportive.  
 
As previously noted, the Safeguarding team is being continually developed. The DSL 
role has been clarified so that RS is able to focus on caseload management and child 
protection duties, with other staff supporting in more operational matters e.g. walking 
the corridors and general school environment; this also emphasises to staff that the 
DSL is primarily responsible for child protection and that safeguarding is everybody’s 
responsibility. Two staff are undertaking ELSA training via Surrey County Council and 
they sit within the Safeguarding team once qualified. KE noted that those links with the 
Specialist Teacher Team will be very helpful for staff in terms of supporting best 
practice behaviour management. The family link worker is undertaking Deputy DSL 
training and work is underway to further develop the link worker role as an essential 
component of the Safeguarding team. Risk assessments are being refined with Jo 
Yarlett, with staff training scheduled for 14th February. The DSL is reviewing Chart 
Wood’s Safeguarding & Wellbeing Offer in conjunction with SLT and the OHC&AT 
Director of Safeguarding & Learning Support. 
 

x) Attendance 
 
GP presented some headline attendance data. Current overall attendance is 82%. The 
target is to raise this to 85% by the end of this academic year, and then to 90% from 
September 2020. LC noted that, given the context of the school, 82% compares quite 
well to the current national average for special schools (89.9%). The school is carefully 
tracking all persistent absentees (Pas), especially those whose attendance is below 
70%, and it is important to demonstrate that where pupils are PAs, their attendance is 
improving, even if they remain below 90%. GP presented an example action log for 
pupils whose attendance is below 70%; this creates an accurate log of interventions 
and their impact, as well as capturing incremental improvements in attendance. KE 
said she would like to see a timeframe for when each intervention kicks in. LC said 
this will come with the revised attendance procedure currently in development. 
 
ACTION: GP to present revised attendance procedure and timeframe for 
attendance interventions at next LGB meeting. 
 
IB asked how many pupils’ attendance is under 70%. GP estimated 15 or 16, out of 
87 on roll. KE said she was pleased to see the school is breaking down the approach 
for individual pupils. 
 
xi) Funding 

 
GP updated governors on his recent meeting with Brenda Scott, OHCAT Head of 
Finance. There are many complex legacy issues to untangle with respect to funding 
at Chart Wood School and BS continues to offer invaluable support in identifying and 
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working to resolve these. OHCAT is consistent in setting the correct top up levels, and 
offer letters are improving in terms of accuracy. GP thanked BS on behalf of SLT and 
governors for her continuing hard work. 
 
LC said that the school is still forecasting a deficit of £302k due to factors including 
decreased residential funding, decreased pupil numbers and the aforementioned 
legacy issues. Governors NOTED that CWS has no reserves. IB asked about staffing 
costs. LC said that agency cost is high but otherwise staffing is a reasonable proportion 
of overall spend and in line with similar schools across the MAT. 
 
xii) Trust engagement and impact 
 
LC said that Chart Wood continues to receive high levels of Trust support in multiple 
areas including health and safety, safeguarding and wellbeing, CPD and quality 
monitoring, HR, corporate/media engagement and SLT support. Governors AGREED 
that there is clear impact in terms of quality improvement, for example with regard to 
nurture group provision in Year 7 and lesson planning, and NOTED that while this is 
the right thing to do for the school at this time, it is important to be mindful that this 
level of support cannot continue indefinitely. 
 
xiii) RSC meeting update 
 
LC and John Prior (Trust CEO) met with the RSC (Claire Burton) earlier this month to 
give an overview of progress including a positive impact statement. LC noted that it is 
important sometimes to look back at progress made in order to appreciate how far we 
have collectively come, as well as looking forward to ascertain next steps. The meeting 
was positive and the RSC has faith in OHCAT, albeit she, quite rightly, wanted 
absolute assurance that ‘the school is now safe’. KE requested that the positive impact 
statement be shared with governors. 
 
ACTION: Clerk to circulate positive impact statement to governors. 
 
KE noted that the atmosphere in school was calm today, and LC agreed, saying she 
is now starting to see some nurture group pupils developing and using self-regulation 
strategies, which is very positive. Mornings are now noticeably more settled, meaning 
that work can begin on extending this across the whole school day. Governors agreed 
that recognising and celebrating those small steps of progress is important at this 
stage. GP said he felt that staff are also seeing incremental improvements around 
behaviour as a result of the work being done, and this is helping to boost morale. 
 
 
5. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
  
KE proposed that AOB should be removed as an agenda item for the time being, and 
that, barring exceptional circumstances, all business under discussion should be 
known about in advance. Governors AGREED this proposal. 
 
ACTION: Clerk to remove AOB from standing agenda. 
 



 

9 

GP and LC thanked governors for their continued support, and KE additionally noted 
governors’ thanks for the continued support of the Trust. 
 
 
6. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS 
  
5th March 2020 
18th June 2020 
 
 
The meeting closed at 5.00pm 
 
 
Signed:  __________________________________________ (Chair, LGB) 
 
 
 

Item Action Allocated 
to 

4ii RD to send anti-bullying resources to GP. RD 

4iii GP to update governors on TES progress against baseline at March 5th LGB 
meeting. 

GP 

4iii RD and GP to discuss support for subject leads. RD, GP 

4iv GP to present budget for new site at next meeting. GP, 
OHCAT 
Finance 

4iv GP to contact Surrey Special Phase Council to discuss recruitment for new 
school vacancies. 

GP 

4iv GP to present site plans at next LGB meeting. GP 

4v GP to circulate SDP to governors ahead of March LGB meeting. GP 

4v GP to circulate SEF to governors ahead of March LGB meeting. GP 

4viii GP to update governors at next meeting on staff attendance figures and any 
supportive work undertaken. 

GP 

4x GP to present revised attendance procedure and timeframe for attendance 
interventions at next LGB meeting. 

GP 

4xiii Clerk to circulate positive impact statement to governors. Clerk 

5 Clerk to remove AOB from standing agenda. Clerk 

 
 
   


